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They met in a cafe in Italy, introduced by a mutual friend.  She was an 
adventurous British 18-year-old who wanted to see a bit of the world, and so 
had gotten herself a job in a hotel near Venice. He was 19, a  staff 
sergeant in the Air Force stationed nearby in the town of Aviano. 
 
 
 They married a year later.Because he is black and she is white, Gerald and 
Carol Fox knew they might occasionally encounter prejudice and bigotry. 
 
 
But they never expected the behavior that greeted them when they moved to 
Southwest Philadelphia on Sunday - the violence that manifested itself first 
in property destruction and later in physical intimidation. 
 
 
On Thursday night, when 200 people gathered outside the couple's rowhouse in 
the 6400 block of Buist Avenue, Gerald and Carol Fox sat in their dimly lit 
living room in a state of disbelief, listening to racial  epithets chanted 
by a mob that police made no attempt to chase away. 
 
 
Yesterday, Carol was still stunned by it all. 
 
 
"I'm shocked that people could be allowed to do this, to go so far. I 
expected people to take a while to get used to us," said Carol, 30, speaking 
with the crisp accent of her native Banbury in Oxfordshire. 
 
 
"I expected some coldness from the older people, who are set in their ways. 
But I thought people our age would be more open-minded.  If you don't like 
us, don't talk to us. But don't do this to us." 
 
 
Gerald had passed beyond outrage to disgust. 
 
 
"The whole nation has been moving ahead since the late 1950s, and these 
people still have that '50s attitude," said Gerald, 31, a native of 



Burlington, N.J. He wasn't too happy with the Philadelphia police force, 
either. 
 
 
"The police have been kind of nonchalant about the whole thing, to tell the 
truth," he said. "A friend of mine went out and asked if these people had a 
permit to demonstrate in front of our house, and the officer  said police 
were trying to disperse the crowd. Well, the crowd didn't move until it 
dispersed itself 2 1/2 hours later." 
 
 
"I came into the airport the other day and there was this sign, 'America's 
Most Liveable City,' " said Gerald. "Well, is it really?  Or does it all 
depend on which part you live in?" 
 
 
Nonetheless, Gerald has no intention of leaving his new home. "I've made up 
my mind," he said. "I'm staying." 
 
 
Gerald said he moved his family - including daughter Emma, 10, and son 
Geramiah, 5 - from a rental property in University City because he thought 
it was time he owned his own home. 
 
 
"I researched and found out the Veterans Administration has listings of 
places it owns available to the public. You can look at the places and if 
you find something you  . . . go in and make a bid, and if it's  the best 
bid you get the house." 
 
 
"I knew I could fix this place up," said Gerald, leading the way through the 
dining room, where vandals had smashed a clock radio and destroyed a lamp 
Sunday, and into a kitchen, where the intruders had taken  an ax to a 
cabinet above the sink. The burners on top of the gas range were going full 
blast - the only source of heat in the house, because the vandals broke 
heating pipes in the basement. 
 
 
"I'm going to rip out the cabinets in here and put in a new stove. 
Basically, that's what we're here to do, put the house together. I can't see 
how I pose a threat to anyone. I'm just here to live," said Gerald,  who 
works as a receiver in an electronics firm. 
 
 
Carol, who said she and her husband are "just working-class people who came 



here because this looked like a nice place to bring up kids," wasn't sure 
she wanted to stick it out in Southwest Philadelphia at first. 
 
 
But then something nice happened yesterday afternoon. A neighbor - a white 
woman who appeared to be in her 30s and who identified herself only as Toni 
- stopped by to offer moral support. 
 
 
"I just wanted them to know  there are a lot of people around here that feel 
bad for them," Toni said. "People who don't want to come out and say it 
 
 
because the next thing you know they end up arguing with neighbors  and 
their whole block is upset." 
 
 
Toni turned and smiled at Emma, who'd just gotten home from school. "You 
have patience," she said. "There are lots of nice kids around here." 
 
 
After the woman left Carol smiled wanly and said, " I was really down in the 
dumps before she came. That was fantastic." 
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